Village of Lombard

Village Hall 255 East Wilson Ave. Lombard, IL 60148 villageoflombard.org



Meeting Minutes

Wednesday, September 22, 2010

7:30 PM

Village Hall Board Room

Zoning Board of Appeals

John DeFalco, Chairperson Mary Newman, Greg Young, Val Corrado, Ed Bedard, Keith Tap and Ray Bartels Staff Liaison: Michael Toth

Call to Order

Chairperson DeFalco called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson DeFalco led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Roll Call of Members

Present: Chairperson John DeFalco, Val Corrado, Greg Young, Ed Bedard and Raymond

Bartels

Absent: Mary Newman and Keith Tap

Also present: Michael Toth, Planner I.

Public Hearings

100510 ZBA 10-11: 148 W. Park Dr.

Requests that the Village grant a variation from Section 155.407(F)(3) of the Lombard Zoning Ordinance to reduce the interior side yard setback to three feet (3') where six feet (6') is required within the R2 Single-Family Residence District. (DISTRICT #6)

Bryan Rehfeldt, son of the property owner, presented the petition. Mr. Rehfeldt stated that a major portion of the home was destroyed by fire in February. He added that it was a total loss. Mr. Rehfeldt then stated that the insurance company required that the house be rebuilt to its original state. He then added that the family has decided to sell the house once it has been rebuilt, but he (personally) has no vested interest in the property. He stated that he was acting on behalf of his father who does not have the capacity to present the petition. Lastly, he stated that they plan to rebuild the home the way it was.

Michael Toth, Planner I, asked the petitioner to provide clarification on the carport/garage history as the permit history is unclear.

Bryan Rehfeldt stated that the original carport was converted into an attached garage about 25 years ago. He added that the work was done without a permit.

Mr. Toth stated that testimony has been provided, which indicates that the garage (that was destroyed by the fire) was never lawfully established in the first place. He added that the record should reflect this information. Mr. Toth also stated that the record should reflect that the carport was actually an attached garage. He noted that the structure was destroyed before staff had the opportunity to visit the site and make note of the site improvements.

Dean Comber, 144 W. Park, asked whether or not the Fire Department had any issues with the reduced setback. He asked if this was a safety concern.

Mr. Toth stated that the Fire Department had the opportunity to review the case through the IDRC process. He stated that the Fire Department had no comment on the case, which means that they didn't believe that this was a safety hazard.

Chairperson DeFalco then requested the staff report.

Mr. Toth presented the staff report. The property contains a split-level single family residence which once contained a carport on the eastern portion of the residence. Due to recent fire damage, the residence has undergone a number of internal improvements. Unrelated to the fire damage, the carport was also demolished. The petitioner now plans to construct an attached garage where the carport once existed. The new construction would maintain the original carport setback of three feet (3'). The Zoning Ordinance requires that the new construction meet an interior side yard setback of six feet (6'). Therefore, a variation is necessary.

The petitioner is proposing to construct an attached garage where a carport once existed. The original carport was three feet (3') from the side lot line. The proposed attached garage addition would occupy the same footprint of the carport. Therefore, the addition would be set back three feet (3') and would be one-story in height.

As the proposed addition would maintain the building line of the original carport, it would not increase the degree of encroachment into the side yard. Staff notes that a two-car attached garage could not be constructed in any other portion of the house. The eastern portion of the existing residence (directly north of the proposed garage location) maintains a six foot (6') setback and the western portion of the residence is setback eight feet (8'), respectively. As such, there is inadequate space to allow a driveway to the rear of the residence to construct a detached garage. These setback deficiencies can be attributed, in part, to the width of the lot being fifty-four feet (54'). This lot width would be considered substandard by current Zoning Ordinance requirements that lots zoned R2 must be sixty feet (60') in width.

Listed below are several ZBA cases in which similar variation requests were made where the addition holds the setback of the existing residence and does not further encroach into the requisite yard. Examples of these variations include:

- 1. The property at 576 Green Valley Drive received approval of a variation to reduce the required interior side yard setback from six feet (6') to two feet (2') for the conversion of a carport into a garage and for a residential addition (ZBA 03-10).
- 2. The property at 828 S. Fairfield received approval of a variation to reduce the required interior side yard setback from six feet (6') to two and one-half feet (2.5') for a residential addition (ZBA 05-14).
- 3. The property at 219 W. Hickory received approval of a variation to reduce the required interior side yard setback from six feet (6') to two and one-half feet (2.5') for an attached garage (ZBA 06-14).
- 4. The property at 259 N. Garfield received approval of a variation to reduce the required interior side yard setback from nine feet (9') to 7.88 feet for a second story addition holding the previously developed exterior wall of the residence (ZBA 07-12).
- 5. The property at 217 N. Craig Place received approval of a variation to reduce the required interior side yard setback from nine feet (9') to 7.9 feet for a sunroom at the rear of the home holding the previously developed exterior wall of the residence (ZBA 08-03).

6. The property at 126 S. Lombard received approval of a variation to reduce the required interior side yard setback from six feet (6') feet to four and one-half feet (4.5') for an addition that held the previous setback line (ZBA 09-04).

Staff finds that this petition meets the Standards for Variations. The proposed location for the addition and garage are due to the existing configuration of improvements on the lot. The proposed attached garage would be constructed within the footprint of the previously existing non-conforming structure (the testimony provided clarifies that it was not a 'legal' structure) and would therefore not increase the degree of setback non-conformity than what previously existed for many years. Lastly, the western portion of the neighboring property (directly to the east of the subject property) is improved with a driveway. As such, that residence (144 W. Park) has a side yard setback of eleven (11) feet. Furthermore, the separation between the subject principal structure and that of the neighbor to the east would be fourteen (14) feet. Mr. Toth stated that this is important to note because the side yard setback in the R2 District is six (6) feet so in most situations homes in the R2 District are usually only spaced twelve (12) feet apart.

Concluding, Mr. Toth stated that staff is recommending approval of ZBA 10-11, subject to the five conditions outlined in the staff report.

Chairperson DeFalco then opened the meeting for discussion by the ZBA members.

Mr. Young asked if the property was located on Green Valley. He also questioned the addition location mentioned in the staff report.

Mr. Toth stated that the property is located on Park, but Green Valley Drive does continue from Park Drive in that area. Mr. Toth also stated that the addition mentioned in the staff report refers to the addition on the subject property to the north of the proposed garage location.

Chairperson DeFalco asked if the proposed garage would be located in the same footprint as the previous garage.

Mr. Toth stated, yes.

Mr. Bartels questioned the framing and foundation of the proposed addition.

Karolina Boldyrew, representing the building company, stated that all framing and foundation will be brought up to code compliance.

Mr. Young asked what the setback is for the existing addition to the north of the proposed garage area.

Mr. Toth stated that the addition is set back six (6) feet. He added that the addition was properly permitted and met code.

Chairperson DeFalco gave an overview of the case. He then mentioned that past precedence has been established for cases that involve locating a structure in an existing footprint. He added that the precedence has been to recommend approval.

Mr. Bartels questioned the ability to track the past permits in order to establish the origin of the projects. He also questioned if carports were ever permitted at three (3) feet because there are a lot of them that exist at three (3) feet.

Mr. Young stated that the ZBA recommended approval of several of these types of variations.

Referring to Mr. Bartels statement, Mr. Toth stated that there was a flood in the 60's that wiped out a lot of permit data. He stated that (in his own opinion) it was possible that staff (at that time) made the interpretation that the eaves were permitted encroachments so maybe they deemed that a carport was essentially just an eave. He then stated that he looked through past zoning ordinances and did not find anything that would permit the carports to have a three (3) foot setback.

Chairperson DeFalco asked if the roof of the proposed garage extended out further into the yard.

Mr. Toth stated that (according to the plan) the roof extended out about six (6) to ten (10) inches.

Chairperson DeFalco then gave an overview of the five conditions of approval. He then questioned condition #1, which refers to an 'addition'.

Mr. Toth stated that an attached garage is considered to be an addition.

Mr. Bedard stated that the conditions should include information that prevents the variance to allow the three (3) foot setback to span the length of the property.

Mr. Toth stated that the condition ties the setback to the proposed plan only. Any addition setback reductions would require another variation.

Mr. Young questioned whether or not a two car garage is even possible at only seventeen and a half (17.5) feet.

Karolina Boldyrew stated that it is possible as the door is only sixteen (16) feet wide.

It was moved by Bartels, seconded by Bedard, that this matter be recommended to the Corporate Authorities for denial. The motion failed by the following vote:

Aye: 2 - Bedard and Bartels

Nay: 3 - Chairperson John DeFalco, Corrado and Young

Absent: 2 - Newman and Tap

It was moved by Young, seconded by Corrado, that this matter be recommend to the Corporate Authorities for approval with conditions. The motion failed by the following vote:

Aye: 3 - Chairperson John DeFalco, Corrado and Young

Nay: 2 - Bedard and Bartels

Absent: 2 - Newman and Tap

Chairperson DeFalco noted that since there were neither four votes approving or denying the petition, it would be forwarded to the Board of Trustees with no recommendation.

Business Meeting

Approval of Minutes

On a motion by Corrado and seconded by Young the minutes of the August 25, 2010 meeting were unanimously approved by the members present.

Planner's Report

New Business

Chairperson DeFalco read a thank you card that was received from a past ZBA petitioner.

The ZBA then discussed potential meeting dates for November and December. The ZBA tentatively agreed on Wednesday, November 17, and Wednesday, December 15. Mr. Toth stated that he would provide a follow up email to confirm these dates.

Chairperson DeFalco mentioned a past ZBA case for the property located at School and Division Streets. He stated that they were required to cut down the fence to four (4) feet, which they did, but they have shrubs that are in excess of four (4) feet. Mr. Toth stated that as long as the shrubs are not located in a clear line of site, there is not height limitation. He added that the Village prefers natural landscaping.

Mr. Bartels stated that the dumpster located on the property of tonight's ZBA petition is overflowing and smells foul. Mr. Toth stated that he would look into the issue.

Unfinished Business

Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 8:12 p.m.
John DeFalco, Chairperson Zoning Board of Appeals
Michael Toth, Planner I
Zoning Board of Appeals